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Introductio n n 

Agency,, Oralit y and Identit y Construction: 

Thiss thesis is concerned with questions of agency and orality in the construction of Shi'ite identity 
throughh history-telling of the Iraqi Shi'ite Arab refugee women and their families in their homeland of 
Iraq,, in a Saudi Arabian refugee camp, and in their resettlement in The Netherlands. Through analyzing 
thee narratives of these women, this study seeks to explore the challenges they have faced in each country. 
Thesee are challenges which seem likely to increase as the Sunni minority continues to dominate civil 
spacee in Iraq and control the majority Shi'ites, often isolating them from political participation. In Saudi 
Arabia,, the Iraqi Shi'ite refugees had to work hard to preserve their Shi'ite culture in yet another country 
withh a Sunni religious and political establishment particularly hostile to Shi'ism. In The Netherlands the 
womenn I interviewed are faced with an even more complex cultural challenge to their identity. In the West 
inn general, Muslims Islamic society is often viewed as a backward, inferior culture, particularly in relation 
too the position of women in Islam. 

Thiss thesis is concerned about the level of agency these women reflected in their narratives and also in the 
eventss of these narratives in order to preserve, present and confirm their Shi'ite identity. It is also 
concernedd with the genre of orality used by the women in their narrative tradition. And, finally, this thesis 
seekss to explore the various identities the Iraqi Shi'ite women assume and construct in their narratives as 
theyy negotiate a sense of self-individually and collectively, within threatening environments of their 
refugeee experience. 

Agency: : 

Theree are many levels of agency shown in the narratives of the Iraqi Shi'ite women. The first level of 
agencyy is the exercising of their subjectivity in choosing which stories to relate in the course of the 
interviews.. The second level of agency is their selection of the events to tell within each story. The women 
tendedd to stress events that concerned their own suffering and the suffering of their religious symbols. 
Theirr ordering of these events is the final level, in that it reflected the effect of this suffering on their lives. 
Thee language used in narrating the stories attests to the agency of the women. The poetry, the scriptures, 
andd religious allusions that the women utilize are all distinctly chosen by the tellers as they convey their 
lif ee histories. 

Inn addition to the various forms of expression described above, the content of the narratives also shows a 
strongg sense of agency. In essence, their life histories are war stories. The theme of these war stories is one 
off  bravery and action. While their husbands and brothers and sons fought, the women would regularly 
travell  long distances to the Iranian border to provide food, hide soldiers, and assure the safety of their 
lovedd ones. During the Uprising, as we will see, the women held a central role in all aspects of the 
insurgency.. Far from being meek reactors to the events at hand, these women played an active and 
courageouss role in each of the events they discuss in their narratives. Their commitment to testify, and the 
levelss of agency employed during their survival and escape from Iraq are also present as they define a new 
lif ee for themselves in Holland. This applies particularly to the Shi'ite traditional religious mourning 
ceremoniess they worked hard to re-establish. The agency the women expressed in their interviews is 
closelyy bound to their sense of their need to witness. The oral character, so called orality, is crucial in 
understandingg the narrative genre of the women's history-telling, especially in light of the high rates of 
illiteracyy and the emphasis on memorizing the history of their religious leaders. 
Thee interviewees utilize their own personal stories to tell the story of the community. Thus their oral life 
storiess have historical import but within the framework of subjective accounts. (Portelli, 1998: 24) 
Thee women often referred to themselves as "we" when describing personal accounts. Rather than the 
objectivee "This happened in Iraq...", or even the individual "I felt...."; their stories contain the notion of 
collectivity.. Their experiences are communal. The accuracy hes not in their objective veracity but rather 
inn their collective observations. This does not negate the uniqueness of each story. It is a genre of 
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narrativityy that comes from a heritage within which histories are recounted orally. They talked about their 
ownn part in the two Gulf wars and in the March 1991 Shi'ite Uprising. Their war tales explored the hidden 
andd the unknown story of Arab women in these times of wars. Their "history-telling" of war contradicts 
thee stereotype of the subordination of Arab women. Due to the fact that the women use the collective 
pronoun,, I have decided to entitle my thesis "History-telling of the Iraqi Shi'ite Arab: Refugee Women 
andd their Families in The Netherlands." It is important for me to include the family in this thesis, because, 
ass the women themselves have informed me continually, these are stories not just about them, but about 
theirr communities and their families. 

Identit yy Construction: 

Ann important element of the narratives I gathered concerns their underlying search for identity. The 
agencyy they utilized during the actual events of their stories as well the genre of orality were all central to 
thee construction of their identity as Iraqi, as Shi'ite, and as Arab. In each of the places they lived, the 
identityy of the women was questioned. This essay will seek to explore how they constructed and 
reconstructedd their identities according to changes in time, place and laws in each of the three countries in 
whichh they lived. What I meant by identity construction is the level of negotiations that these women went 
throughh during the context of the interview and in the narrated events to give new meanings, to draw 
boundaries,, or to confirm the old meanings of their Shi'ite identity. 

Liisaa H. Malkki, in her article " Speechless Emissaries Refugees, Humanitarianism, and Dehistoricization" 
(Malkki,, 1997: 222), discusses the widespread phenomenon of refugee displacement that is escalating in the 
world.. Along with this large-scale forced movement comes a large-scale humanitarian effort. Unfortunately, 
accordingg to Malkki, these humanitarian interventions are often based on narrow images of the exact peoples 
theyy want to help. Moreover, the media, following the lead of the world relief agencies, attempt to de-
politicizee and de-historicize the refugees to facilitate resettlement (Malkki, 1997: 223) Her article points to 
howw refugees cease being real individuals and are reduced to nameless, speechless victims or worse, 
statistics.. Though her article focuses on the Hutu refugees of Rwanda and Burundi, her argument pertains to 
thee situation I have studied with the Iraqi Shi'ite refugees. 

Strippedd of the politics and cultural history that led to their exile, the Iraqi Shi'ite refugees had to fight to 
maintainn their identity throughout the refugee process. They are a community of resistance, suffering, and 
remembrance,, strongly rooted in their own religious and cultural traditions. Removing the history and 
politicss misrepresents the experience of refugees and, moreover detracts from the agency of exiled peoples 
whoo have risked their lives in a political statement as is the case with the Iraqi Shi'ite and the Uprising 
againstt Saddam Hussein. Each refugee population, I would argue, should be approached differently by the 
internationall  aid organizations, according to the particular history and needs of each refugee situation. The 
"specificc lived circumstances of their exile" will shape the way the exiled communities reconstruct their 
identityy as they seekk to re-establish themselves. (Malkki, 1997: 226) 

Marginalization : : 

Att the heart of the majority of the stories gathered for this study is the issue of marginalization. From Iraq 
too Saudi Arabia to Holland, the Iraqi Shi'ite women have encountered numerous types and levels of 
marginalization,, most obviously in the form of displacement. Yet the women have also lost property, 
freedom,, and basic rights. The loss of their identity runs deeply throughout all of their narratives. 

Theree are different layers of marginalization. On one level, the Shiites are socially marginalized because 
off  their distinct religious identity that is reflected through dress, region, and rich religious rituals. Yet on 
anotherr level, their very distinctness as a religious group facilitates their political marginalization. Thus, 
thee state justified massive deportations, imprisonment executions, and torture all to further separate the 
Shi'ite.. However they were viewed as different from the Iraqi Sunnis not just in religion but in culture. 
Therefore,, one cannot attribute their marginal status to one specific political, religious or economic cause. 
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Marginalizationn of and discrimination against ShFites in Iraq takes place not only on the level of concrete 
actss of aggression but also on an ideological level in an attempt to destroy the Shi'ite community, 
shatteringg their sense of distinct identity. Employing and often compelling individual Shi'ites to engage in 
espionage,, the government infiltrated schools, companies, neighborhoods, and families with state spies so 
ass to control every aspect of the Shi'ite community. In addition, the Ba'ath party frequently sought out 
andd tortured any religious leader conducting the collective Shi'ite rituals. In these ways and in numerous 
others,, the government attempted to eradicate the religion both internally and externally. 

Physicall  and Symbolic displacement: 

Marginalizationn of the Shi'ite continues within host societies. The physical displacement of being a 
refugeee led to a symbolic displacement as well. Psychological trauma caused by being physically uprooted 
iss common among most refugees or exiled peoples. The lack of stability and the lack of a sense of 
belongingg result in a communal feeling of isolation. The Iraqi Shi'ite women combat this isolation 
throughh the active re-constructing of their Shi'ite-ness and their Arab Iraqi-ness. 

"Nationalistt dreams notwithunderstanding, the citizen loyalty to the state cannot thus rely on their 
membershipp in a community of memory; indeed, such membership often poses a challenge to state unity. 
Att the same time, without some form of a common historical narrative, the state cannot achieve legitimacy 
ass a political entity. Added to that is the challenge of accommodation to historical shifts in the country's 
borderss and thus also power and population."(Irwin-Zarecka, 1994: 61) 

Veilss and Betrayal: 
LookingLooking at the Narratives of the Iraqi Shi'ite Women Refugees 

Foremost,, the main concerns of this dissertation are uncovering the untold stories of the two Gulfs wars, 
unveilingg the March 1991 Shi'ite Uprising, and exploring the levels of betrayals the Iraqi Shi'ite 
communityy encountered from their own government, the Arab nations, the Iranians, and the international 
community,, specifically the Americans. 

Chapterr One will explore the methodology I have chosen to use in the process of this project. This 
includess my methods for choosing the interviewees, how I conducted the interviews, and changes in the 
proceduress I used. I have consciously deviated from standard Oral History interviewing methods for 
specificc reasons. This chapter discusses in detail my reasoning for these decisions and my realizations in 
lightt of utilizing these necessary alterations. This chapter also seeks to reflect the conscious subjectivity of 
thesee women's stories and how this represents the level of agency used during the interviews, in selecting 
theirr personal narrative for the interview and in the selection of the wider traditional narratives during 

religiouss ceremonies. 

Chapterr Two will present the narratives of the women in Iraq as the oppressive Ba'ath regime came to 
powerr and they began to endure prejudice and persecution under Saddam Hussein. It will explore the 
methodss used by the state in controlling and subjugating the Shi'ite community as well as the women in 
particular.. The peripheral position of the Shi'ites in relation to their own nation result in their problematic 
claimss to a national identity as Iraqi and to a broader Arab nationalist identity. The ruling party of Iraq 
continuess to use propaganda stating that the Shi'ite of the south are not Iraqi, and not even Arab. The 
Shi'itee were deeply betrayed by their government, having been excluded from national identity not only 
forr being Shi'ite but also for not being Ba'athist 

Chapterr Three will explore the levels of betrayal that Iraqi Shi'ites faced in Iraq, leading up to the March 
19911 Uprising. By looking at the effect of the two Gulf wars (Iraq-Iran war 1980-1988 and the Invasion of 
Kuwaitt in 1990-1991) on the interviewees, this chapter will investigate the meanings given to these 
historicall  events on a personal and a communal level. This chapter seeks to unveil the Uprising and the 
rolee of Shi'ite and women within the insurgency. It is now all but forgotten by both Arab and Western 
publicc opinion and thus has been continually veiled in misinterpretation. 
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Chapterr  Four  will examine the memories of the Iraqi female refugees concerning their  exile out of Iraq 
andd their  temporary refuge in the Saudi Arabian Rafha Camp. By studying the narratives themselves, it 
exploress the failur e of the Uprising, the choice of exile, and the significance of these events in their  lives 
andd narratives. The decision to leave their  homeland called into question the core of their  identity, 
ethnically,, socially, sexually, and religiously. Their  stories recount numerous levels of betrayal, from their 
government,, from the international community, from the Arab world, from the host nation, from the 
refugeee organizations, even from the males of their  community and family. This chapter  looks at the 
experiencee of being a woman refugee, and how the reconstruction of "home"  within their  sense of identity 
beginss to take shape. 

Chapterr  Five will focus on the lives of the Iraqi Shi'ite refugees once they have been resettled and 
accommodatedd in The Netherlands. Lif e in this new homeland represents a huge social, legal, and 
psychologicall  shift for  the Iraqi women. The Iraqi Shi'ite women face numerous challenges as permanent 
outsiders.. According to the women's narratives, both young and old, the prospects of assimilation, 
althoughh they promise security and social acceptance, are fraught with threats to the tradition s of Iraq and 
Shi"ism.. This chapter  will explore the discontinuity inherent in such a profound shift of place, but also the 
continuityy constructed by the refugees themselves within such a shift. 

Chapterr  Six is devoted to uncovering the connection between the lif e histories of Iraqi Shi'ite women in 
thee Netherlands and the nature of Shi'ite religious symbolism. This chapter  presents the traditional Shi'ite 
storiess that serve as bases for  the personal and communal stories of these Shi'ite women. By looking at the 
historiess of the members of ahl al-bait (Holy Family of the Prophet), and understanding their  relation to 
thee Shi'ite rituals of remembrance, I hope to provide the context within which the women frame their  own 
lif ee stories. 

Thee last chapter  of the thesis, Chapter  Seven, will look at the healing properties of the Iraqi Shi'ite 
women'ss narrative traditio n and its deep impact upon their  lives and the narratives themselves. It will 
analyzee the therapeutic aspects of the ritual s of remembrance, their  explicit and implici t meanings, genres, 
structurall  layers, content, and narrative qualities of the stories and their  telling. What does it mean to 
remember?? What are the origins and repercussions of memory, personal and collective? How does the 
processs of remembrance and history-telling serve to re-construct the identity of these women? How does 
thiss process serve to heal them? This chapter  will end the thesis by analyzing the narratives of the Iraqi 
Shi'it ee women within the very act and meaning of their  presentation. Workin g within the theoretical 
frameworkframework  of orality and history-telling, this chapter  will also look at the role narration has played in the 
articulationn of these women's stories and in their  own articulation of themselves. 

4 4 


